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At this time, Mr. Chairman, it would be appropriate to note that
another member of the Cuban consulate staff who was present
when Oswald allegedly applied for a visa was Senor Alfredo Mira-
bal Diaz. Senor Mirabal succeeded Senor Azcue as Cuban consul in
Mexico City. Senor Mirabal was born August 11, 1923.

It would be appropriate at this time, Mr. Chairman, to call Senor
Mirabal.

Chairman Stokes. Will the witness please stand. Raise your right
hand and be sworn.

Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you give before this
committee is the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth,
so help you God.

[The testimony of Senor Mirabal was given through the inter-
preter.]

Senor MiraBAL. I do.

Chairman StokEes. Thank you. You may be seated.

TESTIMONY OF SENOR ALFREDO MIRABAL DIAZ, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY MR. HERVAS, INTERPRETER FROM THE STATE DE-
PARTMENT

Chairman Stokgs. The Chair recognizes counsel, Michael Gold-
smith.

Mr. GorLpsmiTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mirabal, when did you assume your position as Cuban consul
in Mexico City?

Senor MIRABAL. September 2, 1963.

Mr. GorLpsmitH. How long had you worked in that capacity?

Senor MiraBaL. Eleven months.

Mr. GoLpsMmrtH. What hours of the day was the Cuban consulate
open to the public?

Senor MIrABAL. Ten in the morning to two in the afternoon.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. And what days of the week were these hours
observed?

Senor MiraBaL. Monday through Friday.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Was the consulate open to the public on Satur-
days and Sundays?

Senor MiraBAL. No.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Mr. Mirabal, while you were Cuban consul in
Mexico City, did you ever see Lee Harvey Oswald?

Senor MiraBaL. Twice, on two occasions, when he was at the
consulate processing his visa application.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Did anything unusual happen when Oswald was
applying for his visa?

Senor MiraBAL. Yes; since he first came for the visa, I must note
that I do not know English, and therefore it was my colleague
Azcue who took care of him, though he had in fact concluded his
responsibilities in the position. When I arrived, he stayed on to
help me out and he, together with the secretary, took care of this
visitor.

From inside my private office I could hear loud voices, and I
came out of my office several times to see what was happening in
the area where the secretary worked. I asked my colleague, Azcue,
who was taking care of the visitor, I did not know who the visitor
was. But my colleague Azcue told me that the visitor was in need
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of an urgent visa, that he was in a great hurry to travel to Cuba.
However, as our own procedures dictated, and as our instructions
from the Ministry of Foreign Relations provided, we were not
authorized to issue a visa, and therefore the visa was not issued.

He continued in this discussion.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Did Mr. Oswald get involved in arguments with
Mr. Azcue on both occasions that he, Oswald, visited the consulate?

Senor MiraBAL. Yes; on both occasions there were discussions or
arguments to such an extent that from the very first moment it
appeared to me as if this instance could be a case of a provocation:
I sensed that there was an intent to create some kind of a scandal,
of a disturbance. That was my feeling.

The second time the same thing happened.

Mr. GorLpsMiTH. Approximately how long did these arguments
last?

Senor MiraBAL. Today I could not be exact or precise; 15 years
have gone by since then. Some time, 15, 20 minutes.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. And you had occasion to see Mr. Oswald on both
of these occasions?

Senor MIrABAL. Yes. I had an opportunity to see him. But it was
from my private office where I stuck my head over and had a look
at him from that vantage point.

Mr. GoLpsmitH. How far away from you was Mr. Oswald during
these two visits?

Senor MIRABAL. About 4 meters away.

Mr. GorLpsmITH. Do you recall when Mr. Oswald made his visits
to the Cuban consulate?

Sen(fr MirABAL. It was at the beginning or shortly after my
arrival.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. At this time, Mr. Mirabal, I would like to refer
your attention to what has been marked as JFK exhibit F-408.
That is the second exhibit from the right. And I believe you have
just been handed a copy of that exhibit.

Mr. Mirabal, does the date on that application refresh your
memory as to when Oswald visited the Embassy?

Senor MIrABAL. Yes; it is close to the date of my arrival. Yes, in
addition the visa applications are filled in at the very time that
they are being requested, and this would be on the second occasion.

Mr. GorLpsmitH. Mr. Mirabal, please look at the picture that
appears in that application. Is the person whose picture appears in
this visa aplication the same Lee Harvey Oswald who visited the
Cuban consulate requesting a visa?

Senor MIraBAL. I really did not observe him with any great deal
of interest. He for me was one of many who visited the consulate.
The image that I have of him, I believe that the answer is yes, that
he is the same person.

Mr. GoLpsMmITH. Mr. Mirabal, after the assassination of President
Kennedy, was there ever any discussion at the Cuban consulate or
Embassy concerning whether the Oswald arrested in Dallas was
actually the same person identified as Oswald who visited your
consulate requesting a visa in September 1963?

Senor MIRABAL. Yes; on the day following the assassination it is
my own secretary that communicates this information to me in the
morning when I arrive at the consulate. At that point, she advises



175

me of the fact that the assassination has occurred. Later, and I
cannot recall exactly how late or how soon thereafter, she commu-
nicates to me the fact that the alleged assassin is the same person
that came to the consulate.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Mr. Mirabal, at this time I would like_to read to
you a quotation from Comer Clark’s article. He attributes the
quotation to President Castro. I believe that Mr. Hervas has been
given a copy of that.

“Lee Oswald came to the Cuban embassy in Mexico City twice,” Castro went on.
“The first time—I was told—he wanted to work for us.

“He was asked to explain, but he wouldn’t.

“He wouldn’t go into details.

“The second time he said he wanted to ‘free Cuba from American imperialism.’

“Then he said something like: ‘Someone ought to shoot that President Kennedy.’

“Then Oswald said—and this was exactly how it was reported to me—‘Maybe I'll
try to do it.’

Mr. Mirabal, do you recall Mr. Oswald making the remarks that
are allegedly attributed to him?

Senor MIraBAL. I feel that what has just been read is totally
absurd, it is incredible. In addition, it is completely false, it is a lie,
and it is impossible to imagine that that has been stated.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Mirabal.

I have no further questions at this time.

Chairman STokEgs. Does any member seek recognition?

Mr. Dopbp. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Stokes. The gentleman from Connecticut, Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Mirabal, let me just follow up the one line of
questioning I had for Mr. Azcue, and that is with regard to how the
photo on the visa application got there.

Can you enlighten us at all as to how that photograph got on the
application, what either the normal operating procedures were or if
there were any unique operating procedures in this case which
wou'l)d explain how that photograph ended up on that visa applica-
tion?

Senor MiraBAL. The entire matter of the processing of the paper
work relating to the application was entrusted to the secretary. I
did not participate in any manner. She was most efficient, and we
trusted her in this task.

Mr. Dopp. In other words, you never saw the visa application
when it was in the consulate in Mexico.

Senor MiraBaL. Yes, I did. In fact, there is a footnote with a
seri(fs of remarks or a remark or observation that I included or I
made.

Mr. Dopp. Do you recall that photograph as the photograph of
the man that you saw, granted not all that clearly, during the 30
minutes or so, the total period of time that he was in your office
back in September of 19637

Senor MiraBAL. I know that this was the photograph that was
affixed to the request of the application, but at no point did I verify
whether this photograph was in fact that of the person who sub-
mitted the application, because this was not a matter that I took
care of. It was the secretary who was responsible for this, and
when she brought these documents to me, I assumed that every-
thing was in order.

Mr. Dobp. Fine. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Chairman Stokes. The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SAWYER. Yes, I just have one question.

You stated that the statement attributed to President Castro as
to the statements made in the consulate by Lee Harvey Oswald
were not correct and were a lie or something to that effect.

At that time, I understood you could not speak English and did
not understand English; is that correct?

Senor MIRABAL. Yes, it is true. I did not speak English at that
time. However, my colleague, Senor Azcue, and the secretary
would, without any doubt, have informed me if he had stated
anything of such a nature. I have complete trust in my colleague,
Azcue, and in the secretary, and obviously because of the unusual
and extremely alarming nature of any observations or statements
of that kind, I feel sure that they would have advised me had they
heard them.

Mr. SaAwyYER. I just wanted the record to be clear that you are
repeating what the other two told you rather than stating an
observation as to what he said yourself. You are nodding your head

es.

d Senor MIrRABAL. Yes; I don’t understand English. Even if I heard
it in English, I wouldn’t have understood it—yes, it was my col-
league, Azcue, and the secretary who took care of the application
submitted by Lee Harvey Oswald. It was also them who provided
me with all of the information that enabled me to add the observa-
tion contained in that footnote to the effect that he was requesting
at the same time a visa to go to the Soviet Union.

In fact, I noticed that he presented a card or credentials as
belonging to the Communist Party of the United States. I under-
stand, or it is also my understanding, that the Communist Party of
the United States stated that he never belonged to the party. I was
surprised by the fact that the card seemed to be a new card.

I must say that I also have been a Communist for a number of
years and that generally we do not use credentials or a card to
identify ourselves as members of the party. Rather, we are identi-
fied to ourselves as Communists by our own behavior and by our
own ideas. I was surprised by his unusual interest in using identifi-
cation as a Communist.

I would think it would be interesting to know how he obtained
the card. It did have his name, and it did coincide with the same
name that appeared in the other document. And, as I indicated, it
was my colleague, Azcue, who brought all these documents and all
this information to my desk for my report. It is then that I talked
with the Soviet consul, and when I mentioned this to him, he told
me that Oswald had in fact requested a visa for the Soviet Union
but that he had been told that it would take about 4 months to
obtain a response, and that is the reason that I included that
information in the footnote that was to be sent to Havana.

Mr. SaAwYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman StokEes. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Mirabal, was it standard operating procedure for an appli-
cant to affix his signature to the application in the presence of a
consulate official?

Senor MiraBaL. That was normal. And it was always applied in
that manner.
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Chairman Stokes. Were there ever any occasions when an appli-
cation form would be signed in blank?

Senor MiraBaL. During the 11 months that I was there, that was
never done.

Chairman Stokes. And under the procedure as you knew it, were
applicants ever permitted to take the application forms out of the
consular office?

Senor MIrRABAL. To my knowledge, no. The ministry did not allow
that to be done. I could not authorize it, and as far as I know, it
was never done.

Chairman Stokes. Thank you, Mr. Mirabal.

Is there anything further?

The gentleman from Tennessee, Mr. Ford.

Mr. Forp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Could I get Mr. Mirabal to describe Mr. Oswald’s demeanor,
please?

Senor MiraBaL. What I recall, and this, of course, is not only an
image that time has eroded, but also I looked at him without
concentrating great attention on him. At that time his appearance
was not a cause of concern, but rather the events that were taking
place at that time, the loud conversation, et cetera.

As I recall him, he was a rather small man, medium height or
somewhat less, narrow shoulders. I believe he was wearing a coat,
short hair. I do not recall him having a moustache. He did have a
serious expression on his face. He appeared hard or tough, someone
who is upset or unhappy. That is the image that I retain of him.

Chairman Stokes. The time of the gentleman has expired. Is
there anyone else seeking recognition?

Mr. Mirabal, at the conclusion of a witness’ testimony before our
committee, he is entitled under the rules of this committee and of
the House to address the committee for a period of 5 minutes in
the event he desires to in any way clarify his testimony or expand
upon it or explain it. I would at this time extend to you 5 minutes
for that purpose if you so desire.

Senor MiraBAL. Thank you. I would like to state to the members
of the committee that in connection with this entire process of the
two visits that he made to the consulate, my impression from the
very first moment was that it was in fact a provocation. He insisted
on the urgency of his need for a visa. He indicated that he was
being persecuted. He indicated that he could not stay long in
Mexico, that he had an urgent need to travel to Cuba and there-
from to go to the Soviet Union.

On the first day he was not given the visa because he did not
fulfill the necessary requirements, requirements that are asked of
all individuals who are visa applicants.

On the second time he came to file the application, and yet he
insisted that he needed to have it processed rapidly with great
urgency. It was because of these demands of his that the argument
with Mr. Azcue and with the secretary followed, and in fact during
the argument he accused us all of not being true revolutionaries, of
not being sensitive to the fact that he was being persecuted.

I must say that from the very beginning I considered this a
provocation, and I assured that in the manner in which we handled
the case we followed the directives of the Foreign Ministry in the
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sense that all individuals have to follow certain procedures in order
to obtain a visa.

I would also like to say personally that as far as I am concerned,
it is a source of great satisfaction to be present here before the
committee because in the first place I consider this a very impor-
tant investigation in itself and also because we are very interested
in its successful outcome.

I am individually—and my government wants to insure—that
things will be perfectly cleared up as a result. We feel that there
have been efforts at making propaganda, at conducting campaigns,
and Cuba has been, attempts have been made to link Cuba to this
horrendous assassination.

From the reports that have been read here, apparently even I
had been linked to this event, and I can assure that neither Cuba
nor I in any manner whatsoever participated in something that we
very strongly repudiate, as was clearly stated by Prime Minister
Fidel Castro.

Chairman StokEs. Thank you very much, Mr. Mirabal.

We also want to thank you for having volunteered to be here
today and to testify before this committee, and we are deeply
appreciative for your appearance.

Does counsel have any statement to make?

Mr. STANDARD. Just this, Mr. Chairman. In anticipation of your
incorporating in this record the 4 hour approximate transcript of
the interview with President Castro, I ask that you incorporate
into the record and make it a part of it a series of articles which
are referred to but not with specificity by date or name.

First, a series of three articles by the French journalist, Jean
Daniel, one which appeared in L’'Express in French and two arti-
cles which appeared in the magazine, The New Republic.

Second, in the course of the interview several references are
made to Ambassador William Atwood. Those statements describe
his role in contacting the Cuban Government at the behest of
President Kennedy. And I ask that those be included as well.

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, counsel’s request is hereby
granted.

JFK exhibit F-685 may be entered into therecord at this point.

[The information follows:]
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nba no esta wl. » A s :-eux qm
Von u conduits i lier leurs privati
ique du président des E
Mais e cubato est
ande ce qui va lni
cuple cubain cst
auwsi un peuple Mger, je dis cela
ans la meilicure acception du
terme. led hpugnnl: m n'ont pas
#1é imprégnés de la g indienne
comme au Mexique % sont impre-
fnes de la jovialité africaine, €\
peuple dia rylhme et In b
résiste pas au rytby
2i pa rtpnndrc toules
mes quesfions. [Comment Castro

e ne

e i
(Mare Ripond-Kaganm.)

iml 41é amené & meltre em danger
Baix, du monde avec les tusées 1
Quelle Hait 1a dépendance & Te
e ICaion Sovi o o
pas possible d'eavi wm des r-ppnm
avec les Etats-Unia, comme la Fin
lande en a avec lx 1 Coue
ment le passage s'est fail ide Ihuma-
nisme de la Sierra Mgesirs au
nnme de 1961 ? Fidel
n plene nmu..
sest expligue !.ur XouL Ruiy’ X
nouveaw sur krnned\
que je faisais un éloge
les du pre-

e teurs. 47est tout de
méme ane intimile, L'événement qui
frappe les hommes fruppe en mime
temps les aulres. Dans et si sédui-

te vitle de la Havahe o nous

sommes retournés dans Ja auil, tane
dis que brillaient les cnspignes -
neuses des slogans marxistes qui ont
remplacy l- pllblu'llr d;. Coca-tola
et du de e, au milieu des expo-
ues et du csl
Iehéques, ne rerhmc notio
ricaine vibrait dans I'iir, faite de
ressenliment, de_trouble, ‘d'anxiété,
Mais Tout ﬂz méme aussi de je oe
sais_quel :m rup ible rapproche-
toul, ge président
mis d'accord, pea-
dant sa vie, avec nos sjuls russes s,
pr'a dit, an moment de,mon départ,
un jeane intellectuel e ‘h-ln. comme
pour s'excuser de ne
de lassassinat.
JEA!

DANIEL.
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LE TESTAMENT ] T o
DE KENNEDY &= |

e ;
dernier
dialogue

Lesconclusions
de Kennedy sur
de Gaulle et
Castro confiées
a Jean Daniel.
Et la vérité
sur l'affaire
des fusées.

J'u é#té regu A la Maison-Blanche
par le President Kfnnedv. te jewdi
24 octobre, & render-
éﬂltll7h3ﬂ I
altendu pendant un quart d'heure
dnnx 1a salle des Conlérences de
inet, salle contigué au célébre
bnrtnu du Président des Etats: knn
i\ bout d'un quart d'heure,

Président lui-méme qui est v
z.h:r:her our gi'introduire d

ureau. 11 s'est excusé de m'avoir
t sttendre, nom pas pour élre
is ou pour m'accorder quelgue

trent la
sorhir par une puﬂe fené
queime Keane
vers Irs jardins privés de \hlsun-
Blanche le President I'a rappeice
pour que je puisse lui eu-- présente.
(’état encare, h Washington, I'In-
dian Summer : 1} faisait trés chaud
el le président, comme Mme Ken-
nelv, etaient tres legérement vétus,
e qus ajoutait @ Pextréme impression
de jeuncsse, de charme et de simpli-
cite que I'on était surpris de ressentir
en sccédant & cetle solennelle en-
ceinte. Le Président (allure sportive
et elégunte, ges

moments, se fig 0 une immo-
bilite inquiétante, ,o “diral presque
Klobuleuse) m’a fait asseolr sur le
canapé seroi-circulaire qui se tient
a0 mulieu de son buruu Lui west
aysis, en face de ce ca , sur un
fauteuil & bascule. LG«reuen devait
durer de vingt & vingt-cing minutes,
1l ne fut interrompu que par un brel
coup de 1éléphone.

D’accord sur rien

ot

Le Président Keanedy 1a's auasitot’
demands comment évoloait in.sitae-

tion feancaise.. réposse; i rdw‘o-l}wiac—h
108 ma. . NS I . .
mnp.rl‘dnm ¢ i
HI‘ fait de- 1w visite réceste de M. Goave <
'y fagon diteadme comms hnw o

homme o enfin trowré e de Marville, rrhel -
cunron mﬂm diffévewce: " é::ndn rwwﬁ-:‘h’u .
wxusi exasplré Exaciré. fenrco-enniricwines.
Jnhn Kenn m...‘B‘.m. i décidé da e ven préoccuper. -
wimalt cmp“;’mm it et résoudre Céml. selon uae isutile perte

plus é't". mmc 3

<o n'était’ pma - Cétait plas . cNuu ATORS Y

difficils qu'sves  Krouchts .PUI Maorviila et moi, m'ys dit le Pré-

jour, hopatieuté de ne pes compren-  sident, que uous n'étions d'asccord

dre, et acharan -, i avait sur ries, ¢t nous coavenus
honé directement sa ral de que saccord fotal ae davait pas

tension. »

o dés
En valn. fodt ier, ds
) Mais, feit ziagulier, nuire & igmitié emtre dewx gran at alors dent
La notion d'indépendance  §eanedy oo que b “, "‘:;{‘,':;‘g;

le général de I'-ullt tll fs
chain. Ii a répond

Le Président Kennedy a potrsuivi
en réesumant, avec concision et vi-
ueur, les désaccords entre les Etats-
nis et la France,
“bur llAl-l:I:rmu“' I poli :’nque :\:
cléaive, I'Europe, la notios e in e D e
pendance », il m's dit co qul, depnis,  SOnIYe S ¢ Ce tera
Do ponte partout 11 alcependani  excitaot, le général de (A1)
ajouté que la France avait une sia-
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st ¢ et el et e
eleangegrand home - de

Mo pres vomtiative de repar.
lec du Vietwan et de Coba puur dire
s gaullsles witaent Dt seuls
retler les errents po-
ex EistsaC nos. 1£h mes nodes
gunt ces précises el je Iaivve parler
e Pieaent des Flatvd nis
«Nocx n'avons pas le tempy de
parter du Vit el re \ars. venrs

oIl miarrive de bie des acheler
de la preve europonne ou i el

aseugles desant
2 Gl cubaine
Fapprauire que puur le
de tzauil
“etai

dnrlependanee 8
s Katurelier
nen. auliur
eetie ava

de Balista

K vesd alers ransese

wlguie ~arte pour se faire pee.

)11 s ponctne y.u,l,\ s phra-
e et Tique qu

e celehre

3 o et s s

parfuitement ce qui sl 61 8 ol

suivi depuis
e tons tes eve:
ude. 11y & ew sallurces sur

ims fe e wis penche myic
win La concliomn gie

BN @il iy » s s
e Fis torrles ey re-
s compris p'impurte
qm: pae «m *domination rolo
sation ecanoique Thu-
 Sexpioitation Tont. #1¢
Pires que celles qui ont sevr & s
du fait de is pnl‘fuq... de poxs
pendant le cegime e Hatute je
Pense que nous avans sécreté. coms.
fruil, Tabriqué O¢ foutes prices, sans
Bous en rendre compte, le mous
ment cavteisie
mulgpyon de |
a.n... tonte |

b
+proctamations g
ans 12 erea Marsia, lur

si Bativia avail incarné
un certain numbre e pechés ey
Etals-Un sous faut

parer ces pechés. Sur Pancien re-
#une, je sinis daccard avec les pre.
miers résolulionnaires cubains. Cela
e pacfatement clair. »

L+ blocus

Apréa un silence qui Jni o permis
deContaier e airprne ek mvon
saterit, le Président o poursuivi ;

« Mais il eal aussi clair que le pro-
bltme. o ‘cewsé Alre Cuban ponr
devensr isternational, je vais dire
;-;v;u.w- Je Jresident des

nxultlrn' d'un s

bre qui o des Feapaniabilies Sass

ie Yoo m,m Je 1ais que Cantro
ey Si

valanté a'.n«p"mm

Communime — e m
' 'une rre lh '
e ooz =

en ocl
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€en I, e ven soa o
Ay, e muine oo 1y

T ars e el Casien e o ars
e pus @ @WWe S yen s
G, il i3 Cen s

nsne s e Von o

\lnu. " wrr retour de Cul e
st s commie cela, en Tual

1 veus Gire par a méthode e
Sbe e commnmide,  que vy
peuples d'Amérique Jatine  arrin. -
Tt u la justice et N
e
detatin
sr dénonca o

e onver 8 Ta conditien
telle que le commmnisme
instalie pas.s

Le Frésdent Kennedy sest feve
pour sgmlier que Venfretien etait
fermine” Je' me suin alors evvive
At retenir pour dens sty
rapules. la premére : Ftce goe
I8 Bl s ponsarent antru e
collectine economique va

Sekoa. Taure 1 Kt

ol economupie de Cuba

A e pumlion oy wn caleul e
e

Beponse e Kennedy & o Vous e
fe s Vet nit w bineas S
Lhobien D jwnicras que vous e
Findie e Caie pour e donner
SR St A dre petour. De
Tonte fucun, o

ey autres pa
e 1 fant e
Vrspanaan souietigus - Je Siocus
un cote,

on iminigose effort de pro-

ire. Cest le probléme
A A Wi
S e Lane que Tautre. O
lence) Puis (dernibre phrase) lo
waintien du Llacus dépend du mlh\»
|vrv| Aes activités subversis
JApres eeta. e me swis r

YA

La Perle des

raibes

3 [a « Perle des Caraibes, par-
fumee nu chuni et haignant dany une
triminphante censualité », pour parter
vumme lea prospectis du tourisme
puericain qus teainent encore dans

r
Je e aus entretenu  avec des
pavsans et dey puiers, des ooy
ainn et des peinires, des mititant
et des contre rrmlulmnnmrn. de-
nonistres et
aes Fidet reut

O R ail prévena - i) était
pare . Ies cunsequences du ey
cundisaient le guuvernement cuba
& reviser enbérement Lo planitication

puss surtout 1f o pins e

e recevorr dev Journlistes, occiden-
eux qui pius est. Javais pratique.
ment renauce lorsque Fyde -
moane et veno m mon hatel
Jomes montes daus m
10 heures du soir pour pen so
qua 4 heares Dy matin, Je oe rea.
terar aujourd'hui de cet exiraordi-
nuiee enretien que ce i qonstitue
4o repeme aux propis de Joim

Fidel e econte. je v
P, onte, ,gluu: dire .
un

frisant as b
de"Parachutite: spustant o vareuns

Ppeu cet ennemi inti
Sont Krouchtcher avait it & Fine)
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i L e ot e s
T et i e s
s pliosbs 0 bl b colles o
l\u..ul\ “p oo
v .,,m, b
e vl el
e e Dt at L] v er ol
Cre @ Purigoe @une goeere fatale
ponur Vhimunde entiers

H

Lo sue Je me swis . ot du fait
des de passion quavait donnes
V. I aliemda o exphiton
34 et au contraire. a un ang
Sleaee, et ot dr € wleace. 3
wa evpuse culin ent
dmorisligue, x....f..m T, Je
e sats s o Fidel a change ou nat,
of 1 lex caric
wn presente d
arvfeana ant quetgis e pun:
Ausce avec une reallé artenicure.
"\t ce que je saie et gae, &
i wnent peailant les deas jour.
Chmplels Que Fai passes pres de i,
o 3kt pusse pas il de choses,
Castro ne s'ext deparli de son caline
vt de son equilibre. Comme pour e
Fresuleat Keanedy, je lui laiverai ja
me reseriant Japossibilits

s vous

iy et s o b e veny
Ir voits doner des infur
Je oe I famis

Laieinsteare de
mois_a

Cobx de ces fusées, no
une acenmulafion de rens
nous inf
patato
witon
Bt len iecetones et
bie hen Cochona
colinés dans le

Rone

o)
Dle velawnt voy

i
s avions anesi que e Ten-
o rait_de s w
prepacatifs de Ta (L1
asuns des doutes sur Fétat desprit
b Erénident des Etats-l iy, Certans
gt méme era il sulisat daleriec
Je Frewdent of de Dinquicter pror
Laire wyorter

Lottt Ao
N Gt cette copre qu

D e

Le précident hongrois

miait it Kennedy
I wtes bien cela cni trés
Jpmrtant + i weait, 4t qe In situa-
tnn nouselle de Cuba etsit infolé-
Fuble pour Jes Etats-Unis, que Te gou
Ceeement anerreain #ait décidé &
ne pasla tolerer” plas, Ionglemps
I avait dit que Ia coevistence
t gravem

.

ent eompromise

delruisait Téquilibre con
tro s'exprime en de!lrhll\l les

ETAIE
NUS EN HONGRIE, ce qoi
éxidemment Hait une fagon’ d'exiger
e non-tntervention russe Jors de
o projetée. Bien sir, le lerme
asion” o'Jtail pas profonct. et
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Al s I
Vi B gl leer Ty i
conilauons que nous. E2 bursque
S e
e

partie de celle guests
et ley discusuions ent comn.ence. On
poutail ews iager une p o,
une alhance, l'assistance militaire
classigue. Les Russes nous ont expli-
qué quils & ouble souci -
sauTer la sevoinin cobsine, cesld
dire leur bonheur socialiste daos |
monde, et en méwe lemps éniter
confll_mondul. Pour eux, & I'c

yetait ron!rnl! des armes classique

)< povvaicnt ne pas h

(01 asi0n

vie Tt f ©
nionidiale ineviiable. »

en ce cr
it In guerre

A cr Tl Casteo
pour lui demander compent o
Vait ére abselument sar dy hnl"-
yrniion sovieligue, Apees tout, disje;
Sialine & »m,?-cm arion ie chet
de I3 Re¥\aoce comimuniste
grecque. pour des raisons de par
desomes.

i oy & aucan rap:

pvrl L2 trop
Dneete en noln rmu:, ln- ieurs,

ici vo
ent s mmoifeste cette
wdarne Ny & ...m chose, préei-
semeat a prepes de Staline. Lo
‘etaix en d

tandis qll:
tres, & lﬂlr), re| it
uchicher d'étre ,K.’.'"xm......
que \uhm wee les capialises
Rrouchiche et je ne
vous les upmni pas,
exemples iflstrant la
méme I

certaiws problemes
prame I Roves 3 v v
e pemsiquer les Flatse
g Wy que je put vous dires
creat que les Huvies ne roula I’yu
et ne veulent i wverre. 11
Sher sur plucer s e
parlager leurs preoces
ques, admirer leur ac!

idée o de ine-
tina, Or, 1 Rutsie sovsehique @ait
devant uo choix ; une guerre sheo-
Jument inévitatle (du fait de leurs
engagements comme
tion daas le monde

termtté socialiste et ies risques.
crs conditions. comment

pour nous sauver
mime une question
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Non T Vous crover gue da ne
couipte pas, Phonneur cu politique *

ous sumies  des  romantiques
Peut-étre, Pourquoi pas 7 En toul cas,

nous sovames des militants. Bref,
noeny noas somiues mis daccerd sar
Funstallation des fusées

« Alors, au mos de fun 1042,

‘he Guevara
cou pour discuter
des modalilés de la mise en

mon {réce, et

laca
des fustes. Le convol est arrive par
Tier en trois semaines. lLes Llats-

Unis sont parvesus a savoir qu'il
#agissait d'armes, bies sdr, mais ils

onf mis, deux indis pour découvrir
qu'il

sagissait de fusées Deux
“esl-d-dire davanlege que co

03 calculé. Car il est

bica évident pour tout le monde
il sagissait d'intimider et non
apresser.

« Maintenant, nous alluns parler
de’ VaThancs pour ds  Progrbs. Je
vais vous dirs: dans un certain
sens, c'elait une bonna idée, cels
& marqué un progrés. Méme sl on
peut dire que c'est tardif, timide,

que cela & 16 fait & chaud, sou
lrmnh, malgeé toul cela |'a
dire, je convic Iy

en” clie-méms constitualt un ‘effort
d'adaptation au_cours extraordimei-
rement rapide des événements en
Ainerique katine.

les pétrales argentine

« Quand pous a) gpicaons par exen
ple (vous aves les journsux ce
Tatin 2 que Tod Argeating Dationa:
liseot le pé!rolot Le gounrnemenl
argentin | Non, mais vous vous

ez comple? A la Bourse de New

Yurk, ccla a d2 faire plus de bruit
que le castrisme | Les conservateurs
catholiques et militaires de I'Argen-
tine, les hommes les plus lids aux
intéréts américains ! Icl on parle de
nalionalisation, 1A  de  réforme
graire s ¥Alliance pour
Progrés provoque cels, ce o'est
Mmauvass, cela va dans Je sens des
aspications populaires.

« Lorwque ie pense qulentre les
Ltsts-Uins et nous, du temps d'Ei-
svahuwer, ou plulot de Nixon, tout
3 commence lorsque avons dé-
creté une rélorme agrairs qul ne
visait, écoutez bien cela, que les pro-
Prictaires de plus de 200000 hec
res ! Mais oui ! 200.000 ! Mais alors
la reaction des lrusls avait été ter-
ritle. Aujourd’bui, pour les autres,
et parce qu'on agite I'épouvantail
communiste, la réaction des trusts
américains est en appsrence plus ha-

o s e m—— a

[

Flom, CasTRO
2t le rapport d'Abjoubel..

bile. 1la vont choisic des hommes
du pallle, pour gouverner indirects-
ment. Mais les difficullés vont com-
mencer.

« L'est pourquo les bonacs idées
4o Kennedy e pourtont Tien
ner, Clest {rés facile & comprendr-

et lui, ea co moment, 1l dpit
spercevoir, parce que je vous Fai
dit, c'est uo homme réaligte : de-

Puis des années et des lnhlu, Ia

pnlmqu. sméricaine, c'est-h-dire

ls ou\nnemem, mu les

trum el le Pentagon uie en
|gnrcblt

Amérique latine sur d
Le prestige, leg dollars, la p
passalent par Tes maina d'une c)u
dont Kennedy jui-méme vous a dit
ce qu'elle Liait en parlact de Ba-
tistn,
« Tout d'un coup, un président
it pré‘l:nd v'appuyer sur une

‘avait tn(n les

mainy ea
miande) pour qnu les peugln Ahn!
Timpression nis 0'ap-
uient plus e. ﬂlculelm et que
‘on 0'a plua bgwm de es
Tévolutions & s Ca
« Qu'eslce xim 58 pnse alors ? Les
trusts voient leurs intéréts compro-
mis (b pelne, mais tout de méme 1),
le Penlagone pense qus les bases
ratégigues sont en dm(zr les oll-
rchies pussnnu
d’Amérigue latine ulenenl leurs lmn
lxuéncnms elles saboten! uvells
politique, bref Kenmedy a fout le
monde contre lui. Sur place, les quel-
ues présidents libéraux, ou préten-
us tels, que I'on & choisis comme
instrunieats de la nouvelle politique,

!

3
3
J

L

(Mare Riboud-Wagnum.)

« Pourquot ne serais-je pas Tito ou Sekou Touré?s

LES AFFAIRES ETRANGERES

au dien sont halayes cosine Dusch
Saunt Domingue, ou bien e transfu
ment. etanconrt plelal pas un
Batista il Vst devenn »

Je ddemsnde & Casiro o3 est

Viscue T Comment 1a stustion peut-
elle evolaer 7

- Méme sl Jes klatsUnis ull-
Liseat contre vous ¢ que vous
appelez Paibl qu commonisie, il

Feste que oy &veE s e Com-
mumstie, que volre economie el
votre defense wu votre sécurité dé-
pendent de I'Union Sovietique, et
Que, méme si vous 'y étes pour rien,
les Flats:l s coasiJerent gus vous
fades partis d'une stratégle (nter-
nationale. gus vous constitues une
huse soviélique dans un mozds o
la paix dépend du respeet d'un
partage tae ite des tones.
ies Liata-Uine pnsent 1s pro-
bleme comine vous Iaver pus, a ors,
tranche Casite, Cest ral, 1t
po Qisae. Mus qui, et perdlnl
fin du comple ? o fout e
sayé contre mous, tout, absolament
lout, et nous vivons eacore, de mieux
on mieux, nous sommes debout, et
nous aflons féter avec un éclat plus
frand que o' habitude, ls 1% jansler
964, lo cinquiéme snsisersaire de
la Révolution cubalne. La politigus
d'isolement des 3-Unis est ¢
que Jour moins efficace

Ni_doltars ni banquiers

<« Jo viens de vous parler en ré-
volutionnaire cubain. Mais a1 je dols
vous perler comme un homme sou-
cieux de In [all ot Gui considare
que les Etats-Unis sont un pays trop
iwportant pour ne pas influencer Ia
paiz dans le monde, alors, évidera-
ment, jo 8¢ peux pax m'emplcher
d‘es erer qu'il se trouvera un homme
mérique du Nord, un homme
pour braver l‘lmpnpu its, Jutter
contre le sts, dire 16 véritd ef
surtout imisser les peuples sgir
comme lLis V'entendent.
« Jo ne demande gqu'une choss |
ol des dollars, ol ui de, 0l des
iplomales, nl des blnquleu, of des
militaires, rien sauf s palx, qu'on
nous accepte uu s Gus novs gommes,
Nous, nous sor istes, lea
Bau-lmu soat c-pnnhslc:, ies pays
érique latine choisiront c#
ulll voudront. Tout di mé'nn Y
?Lpu ue o les Etats-Un
du bﬂ aux Russes, od Jo Llnldn o]
provisionne la Chine, oi de Gaulle
respecte Ben Bella, pourquoi serait-il
imoossible de faire comprendre aux
Americains Que le socialisme condult
our eux Don pas & I'hostilit, mals
B coextstence. Pourquol ne serais-
je pas Tito ou Sekou Touré
< Vraiment, 1: crnl! u'un bomme

comme  Kenn découvrir
que Tintérét o Bltntoes est
pas de poursuivre une politi-

que qui ne méne quh des échecs,
Avec nous, sur la base du respect
réciproqus s".x\ulmrlh. tout
peut se norivalis

Fidel Castro sest levé ef m'n an
encore, pour conclure

« Puisque vous allez revoir Ken-
nedy, soyes un meiseger de pais.
Je précize blcz, jo ne veusx rien, jo
n'attend: rict cl, corume rivolution-
la situation actuells me me
yer. Mals comme
m e d'El: i

uer o8 peuven

d'une %onne entente. »

Dei rés, Kennedy élalf
assassiné. Jll revu Fide) Castro,
était bouleversé.

JEAN DANIEL.

(Copyright «L'Expresss et Jean
Daniel. Toute reproduction, méme
partielle, interdite, sauf accord.)

ent. .

pomme— e .

S I —

AU COURS DR L' TRITIES.
_.qul « tont déclenzhi.>
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Fec. 7 1943 Vew Republic

Whén Castro Heard the News

Havana

It was around 1:30 in the afternoon, Cuban time. We
were having lunch in the living room of the modest
summer residence which Fidel Castro owns on magni-
ficent Varadero Beach, 120 kilometers from Havana.
For at least the tenth time, I was questioning the Cuban
leader on details of the negotiations with Russia before
the missile installations last year. The telephone rang,
a secretary in guerrilla garb announced that Mr. Dor-
ticés, President of the Cuban Republic, had an urgent
communication for the Prime Minister. Fidel picked up
the phone and I heard him say: “Como? Un atentado?”
(“What's that? An attempted assassination?”) He then
turned to us to say that Kennedy had just been struck

both the American continents. To achieve this goal, a
leader would have to arise in the United States capable
of understanding the explosive realities of Latin Amer-
ica and of meeting them halfway. Then, suddenly, he
had taken a less hostile tack: “Kennedy could still be
this man. He still has the possibility of becoming,
in the eyes of history, the greatest President of the
United States, the leader who may at last understand
that there can be « e between capitalists and
socialists, even in the Americas. He would then be
an even greater President than Lincoln. I know, for
example, that for Khrushchev, Kennedy is 2 man you
can talk with. I have gotten this impression from all

down in Dallas. Then he went back to the teleph
and exclaimed in a loud voice “Herido? Muy grave-
mente?” (“Wounded? Very seriously?”)

He came back, sat down, and repeated three times
the words: “Es una mala noticia.” (“This is bad news.”)
He remained silent for a moment, awaiting another call
with further news. He remarked while we waited that
there was an alarmingly sizable lunatic fringe in Amer-
ican society and that this deed could equally well have
been the work of a2 madman or of a terrorist. Perhaps a
Vietnamese? Or a member of the Ku Klux Klan? The
second call came through: it was hoped they would be
able to announce that the United States President was
still alive, that there was hope of saving him. Fidel
Castro’s immediate reaction was: “If they can, he is
already re-elected.” He pronounced these words with
satisfaction.

This sentence was a sequel to a conversation we had
held on a previous evening and which had turned into
an all-night session. To be precise, it lasted from 10 in
the evening until 4 in the morning. A good part of
the talk revolved about the impressions I recounted
to him of an interview which President Kennedy
granted me this last October 24, and about Fidel
Castro’s reactions to these impressions. During this
nocturnal discussion, Castro had delivered himself of
a relentless indictment of US policy, adding that in the
recent past Washington had had ample opportunity
to normalize its relations with Cuba, but that instead
it had tolerated a CIA program of training, equipping
and organizing a counter-revolution. He had told me
that he wasn’t in the least fearful of his life, since
danger was his natural milieu, and if he were to become
a victim of the United States this would simply en-
hance his radius of influence in Latin America as well
as throughout the socialist world. He was speaking, he

.said, from the viewpoint of the interests of peace in

my conv with Khrushchev. Other leaders have
assured me that to attain this goal, we must first await
his re-electi lly, I consider him responsibl

for everything, but I will say this: he has come to
understand many things over the past few, months;
and then too, in the last analysis, I'm convinced that
anyone else would be worse.”” Then Fidel had added
with a broad and boyish grin: “If you see him again,
you can tell him that I'm willing to declare Goldwater
my friend if that will guarantee Kennedy’s re-election!”

This conversation was held on November 19.

Now it was nearly 2 o'clock and we got up from
the table and settled ourselves in front of a radio.
Commandant Vallero, his physician, aide-de-camp, and
intimate friend, was easily able to get the broadcasts
from the NBC network in Miami. As the news came
in, Vallero would translate it for Fidel: Kennedy
wounded in the head; pursuit of the assassin; murder
of a policeman; finally the fatal announcement: Presi-
dent Kennedy is dead. Then Fidel stood up and said to
me: “Everything is changed. Everything is going to
change. The United States occupies such a position in
world affairs that the death of a President of that
country affects millions of people in every corner of
the globe. The cold war, relations with Russia, Latin
America, Cuba, the Negro question . . . all will have to
be rethought. I'll tell you one thing: at least Kennedy
was an enemy to whom we had become accustomed.
This is a serious matter, an extremely serious matter.”

After the quarter-hour of silence observed by all
the American radio stations, we once more tuned in
on Miami; the silence had only been broken by a re-
broadcasting of the American national anthem. Strange
indeed was the impression made, on hearing this hymn
ring out in the house of Fidel Castro, in the midst of a
circle of worried faces. “Now,” Fidel said, “they will
have to find the assassin quickly, but very quickly,
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otherwise, you watch and see, I know them, they will
try to put the blame on us for this thing. But tell me,
how many Presidents have been ted? Four?
This is most disturbing! In Cuba, only one has been
assassinated. You know, when we were hiding out in
the Sierra there were some (not in my group, in an-
other) who wanted to kill Batista, They thought they
could do away with a regime by decapitating it. I have
always been violently opposed to such methods. First
of all from the viewpoint of political self-interest, be-
cause so far as Cuba is concerned, if Batista had been

killed he would have been replaced by some military

he was an- agent, an accomplice, a hired killer. In
saying simply that he is an admirer, this is just to try
and make an association in people’s minds between the
name of Castro and the emotion awakened by the
assassination. This is a publicity method, a propaganda
device. It’s terrible. But you know, I'm sure this will
all soon blow over. There are too many competing
policies in the United States for any single one to be
able to impose itself universally for very long.”

We arrived at the granja de pueblo, where the farm-
ers welcomed Fidel. At that very moment, a speaker
announced over the radio that it was now known that

figure who would have tried to make the revol

pay for the martyrdom of the dictator. But I was also
opposed to it on personal grounds; assassination is
repellent to me.”

The broadcasts were now resumed. One reporter
felt he should mention the difficulty Mrs. Kennedy
was having in getting rid of her bloodstained stockings.
Fidel exploded: “What sort of a mind is this!” He re-
peated the remark several times: “What sort of a
mind is this? There is a difference in our civili

the in is a “pro-Castro Marxist.” One commen-
tator followed another; the remarks became increas-
ingly emotional, increasingly aggressive. Fidel then
excused himself: “We shall have to give up the visit
to the farm.” We went on toward Matanzas from where
he could telephone President Dorticés. On the way he
had questions: “Who is Lyndon Johnson? What is his
reputation? What were his relations with Kennedy?
With Khrushchev? What was his position at the time of
the pted invasion of Cuba?” Finally and most

after all. Are you like this in Europe? For us Latin
Americans, death is a sacred matter; not only does it
mark the close of hostilities, but it also imposes de-
cency, dignity, respect. There are even street urchins
who behave like kings in the face of death. Incidentally,
this reminds me of something else: if you write all
those things I told you yesterday against Kennedy’s
policy, don’t use his name now; speak instead of the
policy of the United States government.”

Toward 5 o’clock, Fidel Castro declared that since
there was nothing we could do to alter the tragedy, we
must try to put our time to good use in spite of it. He
wanted to accompany me in person on a visit to a
granja de pueblo (state farm), where he had been en-
gaging in some experiments. His present obsession is
agriculture. He reads nothing but agronomical studies
and reports. He dwells lyrically on the soil, fertilizers,
and the possibilities which will give Cuba enough
sugar cane by 1970 to achieve economic independence.

“Didn’t I Tell You"

We went by car, with the radio on. The Dallas
police were now hot on the trail of the assassin. He
is a Russian spy, says the news commentator. Five
minutes later, correction: he is a spy married to a
Russian. Fidel said: “There, didn’t I tell you; it'll be
my turn next.”” But not yet. The next word was: the
assassin is a Marxist deserter. Then the word came
through, in effect, that the assassin was a young man
who was a member of the “Fair Play for Cuba Com-
mittee,” that he was an admirer of Fidel Castro. Fidel
declared: “If they had had proof, they would have said

important of all: “What authority does he exercise
over the CIA?” Then abruptly he looked at his watch,
saw that it would be half an hour before we reached
Matanzas and, practically on the spot, he dropped off to
sleep.

A‘;ter Matanzas, where he must have decreed a state
of alert, we returned to Varadero for dinner. Quoting
the words spoken to him by a woman shortly before,
he said to me that it was an irony of history for the
Cubans, in the situation to which they had been re-
duced by the blockade, to have to mourn the death of
a President of the United States. “After all,” he added,
“there are perhaps some people in the world to whom
this news is cause for rejoicing. The South Vietnamese
guerrillas, for example, and also, I would imagine,
Madame Nhu!”

I thought of the people of Cuba, accustomed to the
sight of posters like the one depicting the Red Army
with maquis superimposed in front, and the screaming
captions “HALT, MR. KENNEDY! CUBA IS NOT ALONE. . . .”
I thought of all those who had been led to associate
their deprivations with the policies of President John
F. Kennedy.

At dinner I was able to take up all my questions.
What had motivated Castro to endanger the peace of
the world with the missiles in Cuba? How dependent
was Cuba on the Soviet Union? Is it not possible to
envisage relations between Cuba and the United States
along the same lines as those between Finland and the
Russians? How was the transition made from the
humanism of Sierra Maestra to the Marxism-Leninism
of 19617 Fidel Castro, once more in top form, had an
explanation for everything. Then he questioned me
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once more on Kennedy, and each time 1 eulogized the
intellectual qualities of the ass ted President, 1
awakened the keenest interest in him.

The Cubans have lived with the United States in
that cruel intimacy so familiar to me of the colonized
with their colonizers. Nevertheless, it was an intimacy.
In that very seductive city of Havana to which we re-
turned in the evening, where the luminous signboards
with Marxist slogans have replaced the Coca Cola and
toothpaste billboards, in the midst of Soviet exhibits

and Czechoslovakian trucks, a certain American emo-
tion vibrated in the atmosphere, compounded of re-
sentment, of concern, of anxiety, yet also, in spite of
everything, of a mysterious almost imperceptible rap-
prochement. After all, this American President was able
to reach accord with our Russian friends during his
lifetime, said a young Cuban intellectual to me as I was
taking my leave. It was almost as though he were apolo-
gizing for not rejoicing at the assassination.

Jean Danier
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Unofficial Envoy
An Historic Report from Two Capitals

by Jean Daniel

A recent trip. to the United States, followed by a journey to Cuba, made it
possible for me to establish a ““dialogue” between the late President Kennedy and
Prime Minister Fidel Castro. Since my arrival in Mexico, where this article is
being written, | have been asked whether the impressions I derived from these
interviews could shed any light on the assassination of the President and on
future relations between Lyndon B. Johnson and Castro.

Last week in these pages I answered the first question by describing the re-
actions of Fidel Castro, with whom I was visiting at the time, to John Ken-
nedy’s death. Here 1 shall explore the second question by reconstituting the
Kennedy-Castro dialogue from the viewpoint of one who was a witness to it.

President Kennedy received me at the White House
on Thursday, October 24. My appointment had been
scheduled for 5:30. I waited in the Cabinet Conference
Room, and at 5:45 the President, following his usual
custom, came to look for me himself so that he could
escort me into his office. He apologized for the delay,
not so much as a courtesy or to flatter me, but to ex-
plain the scheduling of his time, which seemed to be
very strictly organized. As we passed through the small
room where his secretary was working, we caught a
glimpse of Mrs. Kennedy leaving by a French window
on her way to the private garden of the White House.
The President called her back to introduce me.

It was still Indian summer in Washington. The
weather was very warm, and both the President and
Mrs. Kennedy were very lightly dressed, thus enhanc-
ing the impression of youth, charm, and simplicity
which was in rather surprising contrast to the solemnity
of entering these august chambers. The President
(athletic looking in his well-tailored suit, speaking with
quick, abrupt gestures and a mobile expression but, at
times, freezing up and becoming disconcertingly, al-
most, I would say, completely expressionless) invited
me to be seated on the semi-circular sofa which was in
the middle of his office. He sat in a rocking chair op-
posite the sofa. The interview was to last from 2o to 25
minutes, and it was interrupted only by a brief tele-
phone call.

The President immediately asked me how the French
situation was developing. After my reply, he spoke
about General de Gaulle. He talked in a relaxed fashion,

THe AUTHOR

like someone who has at last found solace in indiffer-
ence after having long been exasperated and fascinated.
John Kennedy was a man who liked to get to the heart
of a matter quickly, and make decisions even more
rapidly. But this was not possible in dealing with de
Gaulle, who is more difficult to handle than Khru-
shchev. One day, impatient at not understanding the
General’s reasoning and intent upon convincing him,
Kennedy telephoned de Gaulle direct. All in vain. Odd-
ly enough, however, since the recent visit of de Gaulle’s
foreign minister, Couve de Murville, to Washington
Mr. Kennedy had ceased to be so deeply concerned
about Franco-American relations. The truth is, he had
made up his mind not to worry about them any more.
According to him, it was a waste of time.

“Mr. Couve de Murville and I both verified that we
didn't agree on anything,” the President told me. “And
we agreed that such total disagreement was hardly cal-
culated to create a flourishing friendship between two
great Western nations. I came to the conclusion that
General de Gaulle’s strategy, which is rather incom-
prehensible to me, requires a certain amount of tension
with the United States. It would seem that only through
this tension is it possible to restore to Europe the desire
to think for itself and renounce its torpid dependence
on American dollar aid and political guidance!”

President Kennedy went on to sum up, with con-
ciseness and vigor, the points of disagreement between
the United States and France. On the subject of Ger-
many, nuclear policy, Europe, the idea of ”indepen—
dence,” he told me what has since become public
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knowledge. He added, however, that France had a
strange way of manifesting its independence, partic-
ularly, for example, on the subject of Vietnam and
Cuba. It seemed ironic and irritating to him that the
French Chief Executive was apparently bent on telling
him how the United States should proceed, without
assuming any risks himself. He told me that no one was
more appreciative than he of advice, information, and
even criticism; but that these were all the more valued
if the friends proffering them were themselves com-
mitted to a program of action.

I then asked Mr. Kennedy what could be expected
from General de Gaulle’s proposed visit to the United
States next February. He replied: “Absolutely nothing.”
But he followed this up immediately and with a broad
grin, as though savoring in advance the pleasure of
the impending meeting: “It will be exciting, just the
same. General de Gaulle is an historic figure; he is de-
cidely the strangest great man of our time.”

Relations with Cuba

Taking the initiative at this point, I brought up the
subject of Vietnam and Cuba, saying that the Gaullists
were not the only ones in France who deplored certain
mistaken US policies. I pointed out that the first time
I had the opportunity of meeting John Kennedy, he
was a Senator and had just made a resounding speech
on the subject of Algeria. Had the ideas set forth in
that speech been faithfully applied in Saigon and
Havana? Here my notes are very specific, and I shall
let the late President speak through them:

“We haven't enough time to talk about Vietnam,
but I'd like to talk to you about Cuba. Incidentally, our
conversation will be much more interesting when you
return, because Ben Bradlee [of Newsweek] tells me
you are on your way to Cuba now.

“Every now and then [ read articles in the European
press pointing out that we Americans were blind to
what was happening in the Cuban situation. I have just
learned that General de Gaulle himself regarded Com-
munism in Cuba as nothing but the accidental and
temporary form of a will to independence from the
United States. Of course it is very easy to understand
this ‘will to independence’ around President de Gaulle.”

John Kennedy then mustered all his persuasive force.
He punctuated each sentence with that brief, mechan-
ical gesture which had become famous:

“I'tell you this: we know perfectly what happened

“1 believe that there is no country in the world, in-
cluding all the African regions, including any and all
the countries under colonial domination, where eco-
nomic colonization, humiliation and exploitation were
worse than in Cuba, in part owing to my country’s
policies during the Batista regime. 1 believe that we
created, built and manufactured the Castro movement
out of whole cloth and without realizing it. I believe
that the accumulation of these mistakes has jeopardized
all of Latin America. The great aim of the Alliance for
Progress is to reverse this unfortunate policy. This is
one of the most, if not the most, important problems in
American foreign policy. I can assure you that I have
understood the Cubans. I approved the proclamation
which Fidel Castro made in the Sierra Maestra, when
he justifiably called for justice and especially yearned to
rid Cuba of corruption. I will go even further: to some
extent it is as though Batista was the incarnation of a
number of sins on the part of the United States. Now
we shall have to pay for those sins. In the matter of the
Batista regime, [ am in agreement with the first Cuban
revolutionaries. That is perfectly clear.”

After a silence during which he was able to note my
surprise and my interest, the President continued: “But
it is also clear that the problem has ceased to be a
Cuban one, and has become international - that is, it
has become a Soviet problem. I am the President of the
United States and not a sociologist; I am the President
of a free nation which has certain responsibilities in the
Free World. I know that Castro betrayed the promises
made in the Sierra Maestra, and that he has agreed to
be a Soviet agent in Latin America. I know that through
his fault - either his ‘will to independence’, his mad-
ness or Communism — the world was on the verge of
nuclear war in October, 1962, The Russians understood
this very well, at least after our reaction; but so far as
Fidel Castro is concerned, I must say I don’t know
whether he realizes this, or even if he cares about it.”
A smile, then: “You can tell me whether he does when
you come back. In any case, the nations of Latin Amer-
ica are not going to attain justice and progress that
way, I mean through Communist subversion. They
won’t get there by going from economic oppression to
a Marxist dictatorship which Castro himself denounced
a few years ago. The United States now has the pos-
sibility of doing as much good in Latin America as it
has done wrong in the past; I would even say that we
alone have this power - on the essential condition that
Communism does not take over there.”

in Cuba, to the misfortune of all. From the b g g
1 personally followed the development of these events
with mounting concern. There are few subjects to which
I have devoted more painstaking attention. My conclu-
sions go much further than the European analyses. Here
is what I believe.

Mr. K dy then rose to indicate that the interview
was over. I apologized for keeping him to ask two
quick questions. The first: Could the United States
tolerate economic collectivism? He answered: “What
about Sekou Touré? And Tito? I received Marshal Tito
three days ago, and our discussions were most posi-
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tive.” Second question: What does the American gov-
ernment expect to gain from the blockade? Is the
economic isolation of Cuba a punishment or a political
maneuver?

Kennedy's reply: “Are you suggesting that the polit-
ical effectiveness of the blockade is uncertain [smile]?
You will see when you go to Cuba whether it is or not.
In any case, we can’t let Communist subversion win in
the other Latin American countries. Two dikes are
needed to contain Soviet expansion: the blockade on
the one hand, a tremendous effort toward progress on
the other. This is the problem in a nutshell. Both battles
are equally difficult.” (Silence.) Then, a last comment:
“The continuation of the blockade depends on the con-
tinuation of subversive activities.”

The interview was over. I did not really wish to sug-
gest anything, since I had never been to Cuba and,
on the other hand, I had heard from all sides tales of
the privations the Cuban people were suffering owing
to their isolated economic situation. But 1 could see
plainly that John Kennedy had doubts, and was seeking
a way out.

That same evening I recounted this conversation in
detail to an American colleague - an intimate friend of
President Kennedy, through whom I had obtained this
interview —and to the editor of The New Republic.
Both my confidants, who knew the President a thou-
sand times better than I, agreed that John F. Kennedy
had never before expressed himself so specifically and
with such feeling on his understanding of the first
phase of the Castro revolution. They hesitated to draw
any political conclusions from his remarks. However,
they were not surprised at Kennedy’s invitation to
come and see him again when I returned from Cuba.

In effect, John Kennedy displayed two basic charac-
teristics in his exercise of power: first, an overwhelming
degree of empiricism and realism. A man without a
particular doctrine, he reacted decisively to events, and
only to events. Nothing but the shock of collision with
a problem was sufficient to make him come to a deci-
sion, and because of this, his decisions were unpredic-
table. At that point he had a consuming need for
information, and this need had increased a great deal
since experience had taught him not to rely solely on
official channels.

After this, I went to Havana.

Night Session

In the “Pearl of the Antilles, rum-perfumed and

ped in triumph lity,” as Cuba is described
in those American tourist folders still lying about in
the hotels of Havana, I spent three closely packed and
intensive weeks, but thinking all along that I would
never get to meet with Fidel Castro. I talked with farm-
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ers, writers and painters, militants and counter-revo-
lutionaries, s and dors — but Fidel re-
mained inaccessible. I had been warned: he was snowed
under with work; as a result of the hurricane, the
Cuban government had been obliged to revise its whole
planning program; and then, above all, he no longer
had any desire to receive any journalists, least of all
Western newsmen. 1 had practically given up hope
when, on the evening of what I thought was to be my
departure date (the capricious plane which links
Havana with Mexico happily did not leave the next day
after all), Fidel came to my hotel. He had heard of my
interview with the President. We went up to my
room at 10 in the evening and did not leave until 4 in
the following morning. Here, I shall only recount that
part of that interview which constitutes a reply to John
F. Kennedy’s remarks.

Fidel listened with devouring and passionate inter-
est: he pulled at his beard, yanked his parachutist’s
beret down over his eyes, adjusted his maqui tunic, all
the while making me the target of a thousand malicious
sparks cast by his deep-sunk, lively eyes. At one point
I felt as though I were playing the role of that partner
with whom he had as strong a desire to confer as to do
battle; as though I myself were in a small way that
intimate enemy in the White House whom Khrushchev
described to Fidel as someone with whom “it is pos-
sible to talk.” Three times he had me repeat certain re-
marks, particularly those in which Kennedy expressed
his criticism of the Batista regime, those in which Ken-
nedy showed his impatience with the comments attrib-
uted to General de Gaulle, and lastly those in which
Kennedy accused Fidel of having almost caused a war
fatal to all humanity.

When 1 stopped talking, 1 expected an explosion.
Instead, I was treated to a lengthy silence and, at the
end of that silence, to a calm, composed, often humor-
ous, always thoughtful exposition. I don’t know wheth-
er Fidel has changed, or whether these cartoons cari-
caturing him as a ranting madman which appear in the
Western press perhaps correspond to a former reality.
1 only know that at no time during the two complete
days I spent with him (and during which a great deal
happened), did Castro abandon his composure and
poise. Here too, I shall let Castro speak for himself,
reserving only the possibility of correcting certain judg-
ments on these two political leaders based on my own
experiences in Cuba.

“1 believe Kennedy is sincere,” Fidel declared. “1
also believe that today the expression of this sincerity
could have political significance. I'll explain what I
mean. I haven't forgotten that Kennedy centered his
electoral campaign against Nixon on the theme of
firmness toward Cuba. I have not forgotten the Ma-
chiavellian tactics and the equivocation, the attempts at
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invasion, the pressures, the blackmail, the organization
of a counter-revolution, the blockade and, above every-
thing, all the retaliatory measures which were imposed
before, long before there was the pretext and alibi of
Communism. But I feel that he inherited a difficult
situation; I don’t think a President of the United States
is ever really free, and I believe Kennedy is at present
feeling the impact of this lack of freedom. I also believe
he now understands the extent to which he has been
misled, especially, for example, on Cuban reaction at
the time of the attempted Bay of Pigs invasion. I also
think he is a realist: he is now registering that it is im-
possible to simply wave a wand and cause us, and the
explosive situation throughout Lat ca, to dis-
2ppear.
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the President. There were those among our infermants
who even thought it would suffice to alert the President
and give him cause for concern in order to arrest these
preparations. Then one day Khrushchev's son-in-law,
Adzhubei, came to pay us a visit before going on to
Washington at the invitation of Kennedy's associates.
Immediately upon arriving in Washington, Adzhubei
had been received by the American Chief Executive,
and their talk centered particularly on Cuba. A week
after this interview, we received in Havana a copy of
Adzhubei’s report to Khrushchev. It was this report
which triggered the whole situation.

“What did Kennedy say to Adzhubei? Now listen to
this carefully, for it is very important: he had said that
the new situation in Cuba was intolerable for the Unit-
ed States, that the American government had decided
it would not tolerate it any longer; he had said that
peaceful coexistence was seriously compromised by the
fact that ‘Soviet influences’ in Cuba altered the balance
of strength, was destroying the equilibrium agreed

upon and [at this point Castro emphasized his state-
ment by pronouncing each syllable separately] Ken-
nedy reminded the Russians that the United States
had not intervened in Hungary, which was obviously
2 way of demanding Russian non-intervention in the
event of a possible invasion. To be sure, the actual word
‘invasion’ was not mentioned and Adzhubei, at the
time, lacking any background information, could not
draw the same conclusions as we did. But when we
communicated to Khrushchev all our previous informa-
tion, the Russians too began to interpret the Kennedy-
Adzhubei conversation 2= we saw it and they went to
the source of our infcr - By the end of a month.
B ssian -nments had reached the
nvasion might take place
= she truth.
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s point [ interruy to ask how Cuba could
teen absolutely cer of Soviet intervention.
After all, T said, Stalin certvinly “let down” Markos,
the Chief of the Greek Cormunist Resistance, because
such help would have conflicted with prevailing zones
of influence.

“I know,” Castro replied, “but the two situations
cannot be compared.” Then he continued:

“Russia was much too deeply committed to us. More-
over, since then we have had every proof of the im-
mense solidarity of the Soviet people and its leaders.
You can sce for yourself how clearly this solidarity is
manifest here. Then there is something else, specifi-
cally apropos of Stalin. When I was in the USSR and
others, outside Russia, were reproaching Khrushchev
for taking a more conciliatory stand than Stalin toward
the capitalists, Khrushchev confided to me several ex-
amples, which I will not repeat to you, illustrating the
prudence, even the abdication of Stalin. He told me -
and [ believe him - that Stalin would never have em-
placed missiles in Cuba.
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“It is true that it was said then by other factions
that the real reason for installing the missiles was
because certain internal problems were driving the Rus-
sians to use us to provoke the United States. I am here
to tell you that the Russians didn’t want and do not
today want war. One only need visit them on their
home territory, watch them at work, share their eco-
nomic concerns, admire their intense efforts to raise the
workers’ standard of living, to understand right away
that they are far, very far, from any idea of provocation
or domination. However, Soviet Russia was confronted
by two alternatives: an absolutely inevitable war (be-
cause of their commitments and their position in the
socialist world), if the Cuban revolution was attacked;
or the risk of a war if the United States, refusing to
retreat before the missiles, would not give up the at-
tempt to destroy Cuba. They chose socialist solidarity
and the risk of war.

“Under these circumstances, how could we Cubans
have refused to share the risks taken to save us? It
was, in the final analysis, a question of honor, don't
you agree? Don’t you believe that honor plays a role
in politics? You think we are romantics, don’t you?
Perhaps we are. And why not? In any event, we are
militants. In a word, then, we agreed to the emplace-
ment of the missiles. And I might add here that for us
Cubans it didn’t really make so much difference
whether we died by conventional bombing or a hydro-
gen bomb. Nevertheless, we were not gambling with
the peace of the world. The United States was the one
to jeopardize the peace of mankind by using the threat
of war to stifle revolutions.

“And so in June, 1962, my brother Raoul and Che
Guevara went to Moscow to discuss ways and means
of installing the missiles. The convoy arrived by sea in
three weeks. The United States was able to find out
that weapons were being shipped in, of course; but it
took them two months to discover that these weapons
were guided missiles. Two months . . . in other words,
longer than we had calculated. Because, of course, we
were seeking intimidation, not aggression.”

Alliance for Progress

The conversation now turned to the Alliance for Prog-
ress. “In a way,” Castro said, “it was a good idea, it
marked progress of a sort. Even if it can be said that it
was overdue, timid, conceived on the spur of the
moment, under constraint . . . despite all that I am will-
ing to agree that the idea in itself constituted an effort
to adapt to the extraordinarily rapid course of events in
Latin America. Such as, for example, what we read in
the papers this morning — did you see the news? That
Argentina is nationalizing the oil industry? The Argen-
tine government! Do you realize what that means? This

will cause more commotion on the New York stock
exchange than Castroism! The Catholic and military
conservatives of Argentina, the factions most closely
linked with American interests! There is talk of na-
tionalization of industries there, of agrarian reform
there . .. well and good! If the Alliance for Progress
provokes these developments, then it’s not doing so
badly; all these things are consonant with the aspira-
tions of the people. I can look back to the days of
Eisenhower, or rather of Nixon, and recall the furore
which broke out when the United States and Cuba to-
gether decreed an agrarian reform which was to apply,
mark this well, only to landowners of over 200,000
hectares! Yes, 200,000! Yet the reaction of the trusts
was terrible at that time. Nowadays, in the other Latin
American countries, because the Communist banner is
used as a bogeyman, the reaction of the American
trusts is shrewder. They are going to choose strawmen,
50 as to rule indirectly. But there will be difficulties.

“This is why Kennedy’s good ideas aren’t going to
yield any results. It is very easy to understand and at
this point he surely is aware of this because, as I told
you, he is a realist. For years and years American policy
—not the government, but the trusts and the Pentagon
~ has supported the Latin American oligarchies. All the
prestige, the dollars, and the power was held by a class
which Kennedy himself has described in speaking of
Batista. Suddenly a President arrives on the scene who
tries to support the interests of another class (which
has no access to any of the levers of power) to give the
various Latin American countries the impression that
the United Sates no longer stands behind the dictators,
and so there is no more need to start Castro-type revo-
lutions. What happens then? The trusts see that their
interests are being a little compromised (just barely,
but still compromised); the Pentagon thinks the strate-
gic bases are in danger; the powerful oligarchies in all
the Latin American countries alert their American
friends; they sabotage the new policy; and in short,
Kennedy has everyone against him. The few liberal or
allegedly liberal presidents who were chosen as instru-
ments of the new policy are swept out of office, like
Bosch in Santo Domingo, or else they are transformed.
Betancourt, for example, was not a Batista; now he
has become one.

“In view of all these things, how can the American
government seriously believe that Cuban subversion is
at the root of explosions taking place all over the
South American continent? In Venezuela, for example,
are you familiar with the situation there? Do you think
the Venezuelans need us to understand what's going
on in their country? Do you think we don’t have
enough problems of our own? Right now I ask only
one thing: Leave us in peace to better our country’s
economic situation, to put our planning into effect, to
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educate our young compaiieros. This doesn’t mean we
do not feel solidarity toward nations that are struggling
and suffering, like the Venezuelan people. But it is up
to those nations to decide what they want, and if they
choose other regimes than ours, this isn’t our business.”

“We Have Always Lived with Danger”

I asked Fidel where is this all going to end? How will
the situation develop? Even if the United States uses
against you what you call the alibi of Communism, it
still remains true that you have chosen Communism,
that your economy and your security depend on the
Soviet Union, and that even if you have no ulterior mo-
tives in this association, still the United States considers
that you are part of an international strategy, that you
constitute a Soviet base in a world where peace depends
on mutual respect for a tacit division of zones of in-
fluence. .

“I don’t want to discuss our ties with the Soviet
Union,” Fidel Castro cut me short. “I find this indecent.
We have none but feelings of fraternity and profound,

which diplomatic relations with the United States
would pose! The Swiss Ambassador is repr ing the
US at present. I prefer to do business with him than
with 200 members of an Embassy among whom surely
some spies would be spotted.

“T have just talked to you as a Cuban revolutionary.
But I should also speak to you as a peace lover, and
from this viewpoint I believe the United States is too
important a country not to have an influence on world
peace. I cannot help hoping, therefore, that a leader
will come to the fore in North America (why not Ken-
nedy, there are things in his favor!), who will be willing
to brave unpopularity, fight the trusts, tell the truth
and, most important, let the various nations act as
they see fit. [ ask nothing: neither dollars, nor assist-
ance, nor diplomats, nor bankers, nor military men—
nothing but peace, and to be accepted as we are! We
are socialists, the United States is a capitalist nation,
the Latin American countries will choose what they
want. All the same, at a time when the United States
is selling wheat to the Russians, Canada is trading with
China, de Gaulle respects Ben Bella, why should it be
i ible to make the Americans understand that

total gratitude toward the USSR. The Russi are
making extraordinary efforts on our behalf, efforts
which sometimes cost them dear. But we have our own
policies which are perhaps not always the same (we
have proved this!) as those of the USSR. I refuse to
dwell on this point, because asking me to say that [ am
not a pawn on the Soviet chessboard is something like
asking a woman to shout aloud in the public square
that she is not a prostitute.

“If the United States sees the problem as you have
posed it, then you are right, there is no way out. But
who is the loser in the last analysis? They have tried
everything against us, everything, absolutely every-
thing, and we are still alive and getting better day by
day; we are still standing upright, and we plan to cele-
brate with greater festivities than usual, on January 1,
1964, the fifth anniversary of the Cuban Revolution!
The United States’ policy of isolating us economically
is less effective with each passing day; we are increas-
ing our trade with the rest of the world. Even with
Spain! We have just sold a shipment of 300,000 tons
of sugar to the Spaniards. Far from discouraging us,
the blockade is g the revol y atmos-
phere we need to stiffen the country’s backbone. Are we
in danger? We have always lived with danger. To say
nothing of the fact that you have no idea how many
friends one discovers in the world when one is perse-
cuted by the United States. No, truly, . for all these
reasons, we are not suppliants, we ask nothing. I'll
tell you something else: since the rupture and the
blockade, we have forgotten the United States. We feel
neither hatred nor resentment any more, we simply
don’t think about the US. When I think of the problems

socialism leads, not to hostility toward them, but to co-
existence? Why am I not Tito or Sekou Touré? Because
the Russians have never done us any injury such as
the Yugoslavians and the Guineans have complained
of in the past, and because the Americans have never
given us any of the benefits for which these two nations
congratulate themselves today.

“As to this matter of fearing Soviet intentions in
Latin America through Cuba’s subversive activities,
this is just attributing to others one’s own desire to
dominate. You said yourself just a little while ago that
the Russians have had enough of their Cuban involve-
ment. Economically this is obvious. This is why, speak-
ing from a military viewpoint, it is better not to force
nations to turn to the Russians for help. Really, it
seems to me that a man like Kennedy is capable of
seeing that it is not in the United States’ interest to
pursue a policy which can lead only to a stalemate. So
far as we are concerned, everything can be restored to
normalcy on the basis of mutual respect of sover-
eignty.”

In conclusion, Fidel Castro said to me: “Since you
are going to see Kennedy again, be an emissary of
peace, despite everything. I want to make myself clear:
I don’t want anything, I don’t expect anything, and
as a revolutionary the present situation does not dis-
please me. But as a man and as a statesman, it is my
duty to indicate what the bases for understanding
could be.”

Al this was said two days before President Ken-
nedy’s death. .

©OUSA: The New Republic and Jean Daniel
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Mr. StanpARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Stokks. Because of the lateness of the hour, it will be
the plan of the committee to make the presentation tomorrow
morning of the interview with President Fidel Castro in Cuba. For
that reason I would like to make some other remarks at this time.

This committee made two trips to Cuba, one on March 30, which
extended from the 30th of March to the 4th of April. The second
trip was from August 24 to August 29. Prior to going to Cuba on
both occasions, it required a great deal of preparation and a great
deal of contact between this committee and the Cuban Interest
Section in the Cuban Government.

I want to acknowledge the presence here today at the witness
table of one of the gentlemen who was extremely helpful and
cooperative to this committee in terms of both of those trips, Senor
Ricardo Escartin, who is the Consul and the First Secretary of the
Cuban Interest Section. It was necessary for Mr. Escartin and
other members of the Cuban Interest Section to meet with me on
many occasions and also with Professor Blakey and members of
this staff. We spent a great deal of time and received a great deal
of cooperation from him on every occasion.

Also, in Cuba, Senor Senen Buergo, the American Department of
Ministry of Foreign Affairs, was extremely helpful and cooperative
with this committee.

I also want to acknowledge the presence here at the witness
table today of another gentleman who was extremely cooperative
with us, and that was Senor Felipe Villa, Captain of the Ministry
of the Interior, and during the course of both of our trips he
extended a great deal of cooperation and help and assistance to
this committee.

I would like also to mention two very talented and able Cuban
translators who were extremely helpful to us, Ms. Juanita Vera
Nellie and Ruiz de Sarade.

Others who gave cooperation and hospitality to this committee
were Dr. Mondo Torres Santrail, the Minister of Justice; Oscar
Fernandez Mel, the mayor of Havana; Jose Raimond Fernandez,
Minister of Education, all of whom were extremely helpful and
hospitable to us on our stay in Cuba.

In addition, we want to express our deep appreciation to Presi-
dent Fidel Castro. On the first trip we made to Cuba, President
Castro spent in excess of 4 hours being interviewed by the chair-
man of this committee and other members of the committee and
staff. The entire transcript will be put into the record at some
point tomorrow.

During that period of time, the President made it very clear that
it was the purpose of the Cuban Government to make it very clear
that their government had nothing to do whatsoever with this very
tragic occurrence in this country. It was the intent of their govern-
ment to do everything possible to cooperate and see that the Cuban
Government did everything in its power to clear up whatever it
could around a tragedy of this type.

So we are indeed grateful for the kind of cooperation that this
congressional committee has received, and we want to thank each
of you gentlemen for the assistance you have given us in this very
important matter.
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If there is nothing further at this time, I might also say that we
are once again indebted to the U.S. Marshall Service for the secu-
rity arrangements here around the distinguished witnesses who
have appeared here today.

We also would like to thank the interpreter from the State
Dcfipartment, Mr. Hervas, for a very efficient job he has done here
today.

At this time the Chair will request that everyone remain seated
until our witnesses have departed from the hearing room. Thereaf-
ter, we will adjourn these hearings until 9 a.m. tomorrow morning.

Thank you, gentlemen. You are excused.

[Whereupon, at 4:22 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
at 9 a.m., Tuesday, September 19, 1978.]





